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  A Message from Our Vicar 
 

 

We are approaching the time of year when 

we remember not just the saints of years gone 
by, but also the brave men and women who 
gave the ultimate sacrifice for our continuing 
freedoms. Saint Michael, to whom our church 
is dedicated, was remembered throughout the 
church on 29th September.  

 
We have so many people to remember and to be thankful for, who 
throughout the generations have lived lives dedicated to God and the 
service of others. 
 
But what makes someone a saint?’ Is it a halo, like in the sixties series 
with a very young Roger Moore? Is it only someone who has been 
canonised or beatified through the Papal decree and authority? 
 
Someone who went to church a lot? Someone who lived a long time ago? 

Someone who gave everything away? Someone who when they prayed, mira-
cles happened? 

Someone who face death rather than 
give up their faith?               

Showed Godôs love in their life? 

Were willing to do what God asked of 
them? 

Prayed or helped people a lot? 

                      

Which of these would you consider to be the most important in decid-

ing? Or perhaps the more appropriate question is ‘what makes some-
one saintly?ô 
 
Looking at the list we may know of many people who would fit into one 
or more of those criteria and the Bible seems to back up the idea that 
those who live lives that demonstrate the love of God, who seek to 
serve others and are open to God doing amazing things in and through 
them, are all His saints!  

Cont..........  
 



  

 
Psalm 30 verse 4 says ‘Sing to the Lord, all you saints of His, sing and 
praise His Holy name.ô No job description is given for the saints other 
than a heart full of praise and thanksgiving to God. 
 
Paul asks the church in Ephesus to keep praying for ‘all the saintsô the 
implication being, that they should pray for other followers of Christ. 
Philemon is commended for bringing ójoy to the hearts of the saints.ô  
Again the implication being that these ósaintsô were people who were 
very much alive and encouraged by Philemon’s faith. 
 
The business of the lead up to Christmas can push us far away from 
saintly behaviour, and halos may slip as the queues in the shops get 
longer and yet again the Christmas cards bought in the sales earlier in 
the year can’t be found. So why not take some quiet time to read up or 
Google a saint you’ve not heard of before such as Brigid of Kildare, 
Ignatius of Loyola, Oscar Romero, Dietrich Bonhoeffer or Aidan of 
Lindesfarne and be inspired and encouraged. 
 

They were all ordinary people who loved God and wanted to serve 

Him and other people.  
 
Have you realised that if you too seek to love and serve God and are 
prayerful and open to God doing amazing works, that you too are a 
saint! We may not achieve official beatification, but we can still seek to 
be saintly as we remember all those who have gone before us with 
thanksgiving and joy! 
 

Yours in Christ 

Cathy  



 

Church Festivals And Special Services 

  
Sunday 10th November Remembrance Sunday. Gather in 

Church at 10:50 to prepare for 
short ceremony by Memorial. 

Sunday 1st December Thanksgiving Sunday 
Sunday 22nd December Service of nine Lessons and Car-

ols at 4 pm. No 11.30 am service 
on that day. 

Wednesday 25th December Christmas Day. 11.30 am service. 
Sunday 12th January 2014 Today is Plough Sunday. Cele-

brate the beginning of the agricul-
tural year with prayers for the 
blessing of the land, followed by a 
ploughman's lunch in Church 

 

  

Church Services 
All at 11.30am 

1st Sunday (in the month) All age Worship 
(Family Service) 

2nd Sunday Holy Communion 
(Book of Common Worship) 

3rd Sunday Morning Prayer 
(1662 Prayer Book) 

4th Sunday Holy Communion 
(1662 Prayer Book 

5th Sunday Holy Communion 
(1662 Prayer Book 



 

  

Bell Matters 
 

On Sunday 29th September, we rang a quar-

ter peal to celebrate Harvest Festival and also 
as a tribute to two ladies who had both cele-
brated special birthdays, namely Eunice Parry and Pamela Graham. I 
was personally very pleased that I was able to ring in it for Eunice. 
 
Jane Davies, who is tower captain at Burton Church conducted it and I 
owe her many thanks for helping me get through it. St. Michael’s 
looked as beautiful as always for Harvest and it was good having the 
Bishop with us to preach from the triple decker pulpit, and then to the 
Hall for harvest supper. Thanks to all the ladies for the delicious food 
but a very special thanks to Martin and Dorothy for letting us use their 
home. 
 

 Ringers from Eggbuckland, Ply-

mouth in Devon visited our tower 
on our practice night on 18th Octo-
ber. West country ringing is very 
different from our style of ringing as 
I found out when I rang in a couple 
of towers when I visited Cornwall! I 
felt very inadequate and had to 
adapt very quickly to their style. 
Without getting too technical, it 

boils down to the fact that they ring much faster than us and raise and 
lower the bells between each stint of ringings. Needless to say that 
they were very good ringers as well as very nice people to meet. 
 
Frank. 



Iôm Scared of ....... 
 

 
 

We hope that you find our Church a 

warm and welcoming place and you 
don’t suffer from any of these phobias! 
 
 

 

Church-   Ecclesiophobia. 

Crosses-  Staurophobia. 

Bibles- Bibliophobia 

Priests-  Hierophobia 

Church Spiders Arachnophobia  

Cemeteries-  Coimetrophobia 

Cemetery tombstones Placophobia 

Being buried alive-  Taphophobia 

Death or dying-  Thanatophobia 

Kneeling-  Genuphobia 

God Zeusophobia. 

Religion-  Theophobia  

Heaven- Ouranophobia  

Hell-  Hadephobia,  

Holy things- Hagiophobia. 

Church Mice- Musophobia 

Speaking in public-  Glossophobia. 

Theology-  Theologicophobia 

 
 
Me? I suffer from Phobophobia  -  
 
I’ll leave you to work out what that is! 

  



Wine From Cana 
 

 

Cana of Galilee is an important place in 

the life of Christ.  
 
Among Christians and other students of 
the New Testament, Cana is best known 
as the place where Jesus performed his 
first public miracle, the turning of a large 
quantity of water into wine at a wedding 
feast (John 2:1-11), when the wine provided 
by the bridegroom had run out. 
 
The gospel account of Jesus being invited 
to a wedding, attending, and using his di-
vine power to save the celebrations from 
disaster are taken as evidence of his ap-
proval for marriage and earthly celebra-
tions. 
 

Robert and Diana McConnell, who went 

on a pilgrimage to Israel earlier this year, 
have brought us a bottle of Cana Wedding 
Wine from Galilee which we will open and 
use to celebrate a Communion at a signifi-
cant Church Festival (Christmas per-
haps?) 
 
Many Thanks! 



Church Bells 

 
Church bells are made from an alloy of 77% copper and 23% tin.  The 

way they are cast has changed very little over the centuries and con-
sists of pouring molten bell metal 
into a mould to form the required 
shape.  The mould is made in two 
halves from a traditional mixture of 
clay, cow dung and horse hair 
which is built up in layers and baked 
hard in a drying oven, then the two 
halves are assembled and the bell 
metal is heated in a furnace.  The 
molten metal is poured into a hole 
at the top of the mould and left to cool, which in the case of a large bell 
can take up to a week. 
 
Once a bell has been cast it needs to be tuned.  This was originally 
done by chipping pieces of metal off the inside surface of the bell with 
a hammer but in the early nineteenth century a machine for tuning 
bells was developed.  The tuning machines in use today are capable of 
tuning a bell to a very high degree of accuracy and the finished result 
is then checked using a tuning fork. 
 

Today there are two bell foundries in operation in this coun-
try, the Whitechapel Bell Foundry in London and John Tay-
lor & Co of Loughborough. Four of the 

bells in this church were cast at Loughborough (the 
other two were cast by William Clibury of Shropshire in his foundries at 
Wellington and Holt, which no longer exist.)   
 
A few years ago the Shotwick ringers went on a visit to the Loughbor-
ough foundry to see where our bells were cast and we found it very 
interesting. 

 

Cont..........  
 



The church tower is divided into three floors, the ringing chamber on 

the ground floor, the clock room and the belfry.  Access to the clock 
room and belfry is by means of a spiral staircase leading from a corner 
of the ringing chamber.  In the floor of the clock room and belfry is a 
trapdoor wide enough to allow the largest bell in the tower to pass 
through, and when a bell needs to be lifted 
into the belfry the two trapdoors are opened 
and the bell raised using a pulley supported 
by one of the roof beams.  The bells are 
hung in the belfry in a metal bell frame which 
was installed in 1938, although some 
churches such as Neston have older bell 
frames made of oak.  Each bell is fitted with a wheel and rope so that it 
can rotate full circle when it is being rung, which gives the ringer a high 
degree of control over when the bell strikes.  This is necessary in order 
for the bells to be rung accurately. 
 
For safety reasons access to the tower is restricted but if anyone 
would like to see the bells please speak to Frank Parry and he will be 
happy to arrange it for you.  
Susan 
 

Christmas Service of Carols & Lessons 

Sunday 22nd December 
 
 

Please note that the Service of Carols 

and Lessons on the 22nd December will 
start at 4pm.  
 
 
There will be no 11:30 service this day 
 



 

 

More From Our Visitorôs Book 
 

We get many visitors to the Church, a lot of whom leave a message 

in our visitor’s book. Some extracts – 
 

¶ “So peaceful” 

¶ “The peace & beauty of this place is a comfort and solace. 
Thanks be to God” 

¶ “Medieval effigy interesting and marks of the archers” 

¶ “Beautiful Church – came for a walk and found this gem” 

¶ “Thank you for leaving the Church open for visitors” 

¶ “Wonderful experience”“ 

¶ Dear Lord, Can you please look after my Nana in heaven.” 

¶ “Wonderful! Delighted to find my ancestors, Robert Coxson and 
James Gilbert, on their Churchwarden’s pew. Gosh 1709!” 

¶ In Canada, we don’t have the history. What an amazing Church! 
Truly a gift from God” 

 
Somebody also anonymously leaves these delightful little sketches – 
thank you whoever you are, they always bring a smile to our faces! 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



Harvest Festival 
 

One hundred people were in Church on Sunday 29th September to 

celebrate harvest and many commented how beautiful the Church 
looked, as you can see from these photographs. 

 

 

Cont..........  



We are grateful to the many people who helped to decorate the 
Church with flowers and produce. 
 

The fresh produce was grate-

fully received by the Charles 
Thompson Mission in Birken-
head, a Christian organisation 
for people less fortunate than 
ourselves. 

 
 
After the service over 60 people 
made their way to Shotwick Hall for 
a delightful harvest supper.  
 
The afternoon was warm and sunny 
and a good time was had by all. 
 

We raised some £550 for Church funds and many thanks are due to 

Martin and Dorothy for once again opening their home for our use. 
 



Prayer Book Society Conference 
 
Royal Agricultural College Cirencester 
 

Jenny Sneddon and Joan Norman attended the annual Conference at 

the Royal Agricultural College Cirencester in September.  The College 
is a series of beautiful buildings in Cotswold stone, mellowed by time 
and modelled on Oxford College architecture. It was built in the 1850’s 
for sons of landed gentry to learn how to manage estates with the com-
ing mechanisation of agriculture. This year the newly introduced bursary 
scheme for young ordinands was used to its fullest extent and this ven-
ture will continue.  
 
The Society exists to promote the use of the Book of Common Prayer in 
Church Services. It is over 470 years since the first publication in Eng-
lish and 2012 was the 350th anniversary of its present form- the 1662 
version. The advent of this book heralded the first time that Church ser-
vices were conducted in English and were therefore available to all – 
hence its title.  
 
Although many of the congregation could not read, they could hear the 
beauty of Thomas Cranmer’s language. It lends itself to being read 
aloud., and the Society sponsors Cranmer Awards for young people to 
read passages of their own choice.  There are two sections: Junior (11-
14) and senior (15-18).  Heats are held over the whole country and 
there is no shortage of applicants.  In 2013 the winners prizes were pre-
sented by the Archbishop of York, John Sentamu. Young people can 
appreciate and understand the wonderful inheritance of the Prayer Book 
language if given the chance.   
 

If you are interested in promoting the use of this great treasure of the 

English language and would like to become a member and learn more 
the web site is www.pbs.org.uk or contact Jenny or Joan. 
 

  

http://www.pbs.org.uk/


November- We Will Remember. 

Paratrooper Frederick Hopwood  
 
 

A keen Wirral historian and hiker, Mr Neil Holmes, was intrigued by 

the inscription on the cenotaph in St.Michael’s Churchyard in memory 
of Paratrooper Frederick Hopwood who gave his life in the Battle of 
Arnhem at Osterbook in 1944.  
 
Frederick and his sister Olive, who later became Olive Whalley, (a life-
long attendee at St. Michael's), were born at Bank Farm, Shotwick 
Lane, (which is now Bank House).  
 
With the permission of Fred's two sons and Olive's daughter, Mr 
Holmes did some research and an article was published in the News-
letter of the Friends of the Airborne Museum at Osterbook whose ob-
jective is that those whose lives were sacrificed should not be forgot-
ten. The article is so relevant and historically interesting, we have in-
cluded extracts. 
  

Fred joined the army in 1940 and became one 

of the brave airborne soldiers who took part in 
the Market Garden Campaign. Letters and 
documents found in his wallet recovered by a 
chaplain shortly after he was killed, confirms that 
he served with the Tunisian campaign that fol-
lowed the allied landings in Operation Torch. He 
also served in Sicily and/or Italy. 
 
Along with the rest of 1st Airborne Division, Fre-
derick's battalion spent the next 9 months prepar-
ing for deployment in North West Europe. For 
Market Garden his unit dropped onto Drop Zone "X" at around 2pm on 
the 17th September 1944. 

  Cont..........  



After a brief delay whilst the battalion formed up, the troops moved off 
on their planned route to Arnhem. Named "Tiger" route, this would take 
it through Oosterbeek on the Utrechtseweg.  
 

Sadly this route would bring it into direct contact with a German block-

ing force. As the troops approached the junction of Utrechtseweg and 
Wolfhezerweg they came under fire, initially from a self propelled flak 
gun and then from mortars and machine guns. What exactly happened 
to Frederick will probably never be known, but he almost certainly fell 
in this engagement. The damage to his wallet and the documents 
within suggest that he was probably killed by a piece of shrapnel rather 
than a bullet. A chaplain recovered his belongings, keeping hold of 
them for most of the battle, no doubt hoping to return them to his next 
of kin.  

 
He was buried where he fell, his Lee Enfield rifle 
placed in the ground to mark the spot. The tide soon 
turned against the paratroopers though and as we all 
know, the division eventually had to be evacuated 
across the Rhine. Along with many others, the chap-
lain volunteered to stay with the wounded, but 
passed his collection of belongings onto a pilot who 
had been shot down earlier in the fighting. The pilot 
was one of those lucky enough to get across the river 
and back to Allied lines, so was able to pass the pos-
sessions back to Frederick's battalion. In addition to 

the wallet was Frederick's red beret, the iconic symbol of his elite 
status as a British paratrooper.  
 

Two smaller items were his identity disc, which gave his 

name and army number and an unusual badge. Given the 
stylised wings it would be easy to assume this was some 
form of regimental cap badge, but none like it exists in the 
British Army. After an extensive search online using the 

three visible letters "GTW" it turned out to be a membership badge for 
the Transport and General Workers Union, an organisation Frederick 
probably joined whilst he was working at the Steel Works.  Cont..........  
 



   

  

 
The family knew none of this, as was usual during wartime since it was 
often difficult to obtain accurate casualty lists. Like many families, they 
received an initial notification from the War Office that he was listed as 
missing in action. In Frederick's case this arrived in mid October 
1944.Two months later they received his belongings in the post, the 
first real indication of his fate. They arrived on the very day that his 
second son was christened.  
Official notification of his death from the War Office was not sent until 
June 1945; presumably after his field burial had been located. The 
photograph of the field grave was taken by a German photographer.  
 

For some reason the War Office recorded his death as occurring on 

the 18th September, which is unlikely as the battalion had moved fur-
ther down Utrechtseweg by then. This official date was later used in 
formal documents, his grave in Oosterbeek Cemetery and on the War 
Memorial in Shotwick churchyard. It is difficult for us to imagine how 
much of a shock Frederick's death must have been to his family, 
friends and especially his young wife Mabel.  
 
Like so many of his comrades in 1st Airborne Division he was eventu-
ally laid to rest in Oosterbeek Military Cemetery. In 1966 Mabel remar-
ried, but tragically died shortly after in a fire. Both sons are still alive 
and used to be regular visitors to the Arnhem area during the anniver-
sary commemorations. They both speak very highly of the way that lo-
cal people treat veterans, their families and the war graves, and we are 
always delighted to see them on Remembrance Sunday when they 
remember their father’s sacrifice 
 

The family are grateful for the opportunity to update Frederick's story 

and make a wider audience aware of his sacrifice. We thank them for 
permission to print this article which appeared in a slightly longer ver-
sion in the February 2013 Newsletter of the Society of Friends of the 
Airborne Museum, Oosterbeek. 



 

A Prayer for Remembrance Day 
Father God, remind us, lest we forget, 

of the debt we owe – 
the life made possible through the death of others. 

Help us to cherish and nurture 
the things they died for – liberty, justice and peace – 

so that their sacrifice will not have been in vain. 
Amen 

 

 

Deanery Synod Report 
Thursday 10th October 2013, St Oswaldôs Backford 

Mark Mitchell, Managing Director of The Mitchell Group (Mazda Skoda 
Lexus) at Cheshire Oaks spoke on:-  

ñHaving faith in my businessò 

Mark was born in Upton on the Wirral, went 
to Birkenhead School and has been a mem-
ber of St Mary’s Upton for 48 years. He real-
ised his Christian faith at Barnston Dale 
Camp when he was 11 thanks to female 
camp leaders, now elderly, and with whom 
he keeps in regular touch. He was not an 
angelic child.  
 
His reception area at work has the sign ‘It all 

started with a hamster’ (as opposed to Disney’s mouse) because he 
made his first profit in the primary school playground selling hamsters! 
 
Mark believes that all organisations need a cultural DNA so without 
evangelising he tries to enact Christian principles in his working life.  
A degree in Economics was followed by a 14 year stint with Mitsibushi  
(1990 – 2004) starting with £100 investment and ending with a 10 mil-



lion pound annual turnover and 103 employees,                      Cont..........  
none of whom went to Church, but most of whom use Mark in a pas-
toral role. It took Mark a while to come to terms with being happy and 
sure that he was performing Christian work where he should be (as 
opposed to within something like TEAR fund in Africa).  
 
In 2004 he broke with Mitsibushi over suggested instigation of Sunday 
trading and so began 9 months of a challenging and difficult transition 
to Mazda. He took 101 out of his 103 employees with him & the 
Mitchell Group are the only one of 50 businesses immediately around 
with no Sunday trading.  
 
Mark organises  Men’s Breakfasts (suggested/pushed in the back by 
Bishop Keith Sinclair) – where they have a speaker on a Christian 
theme and also Men and Motors evenings linking with Keith Ineson, 
our Rural Chaplain, and farmers where they test drive a sample of 
Mark’s cars and have a take away meal afterwards.  
The Mitchell group also organise a very successful Carol Service with 
Mulled wine and Mince Pies in the Cathedral at a time of year when it 
is opportune to bring people closer to Jesus. Some 1,500 customers 
attend. 
 
When employees celebrate the birth of a new baby they are given a 
Bible and a pair of Wellington boots for when the baby starts to walk.  
 
Mark believes that it is not enough to be warm and welcoming, clean 
and tidy in your business – you have to walk people through the highs 
and lows of life with a Christian Philosophy. Perhaps that is why Mark 
retained 101 out of 103 non churchgoing staff when he stopped and 
re-started his business?   
 
Jenny 

 



Deanery Banner and Cheshire Life 
 

The November 2013 issue of the Cheshire Life maga-
zine contains an article about the new Deanery Ban-
ner, which has featured in previous issues of the 
newsletter, and specifically mentions Shotwick. 

 
Banner girls (and boys) 
at Backford (L-R): Bill 
Smith, Marjorie Cooper, 
Basil Keys, , Jacqueline 
Alley, Dr. Elly Macbeath, 
Revd. Stephen South-
gate (vicar of St 
Oswalds), Joan Nor-
man, Audrey Roscoe, 
Elizabeth Joyce and 
Wendy Hussey 
 

 
An extract from the article reads:- 
 
“St Michaelôs Church, Shotwick, was able to draw on centuries of history 
for its contribution to the banner. The church tower dates back to 1500, 
and a Norman church preceded it, mentioned in the Domesday Book. 
óIn the church porch, you can see marks where bowmen sharpened 
their arrow heads,ô says Elly, who lives in Raby Mere. óThereôs a field 
next to the church and, on a Sunday, archery was the only sport which 
could take place in the village. 
óIt is said those archers fought at Crecy (1346), Poitiers (1356) and 
Agincourt (1415).ô 
The new banner now becomes a church artefact which could itself pass 
into history. Blessed by Bishop of Chester the Right Rev Dr Peter 
Forster at its first resting place, St Oswaldôs Church, Backford, the ban-
ner will move from church to church in Wirral South deanery.ò  
 
The magazine is currently on sale at newsagents and stores. 

  


